

FACT SHEET

Trump's Dangerous Terrorism Blame Game

Trump Is Emboldening Terrorists and Laying the Groundwork to Deflect Blame 'If Something Happens'

By Ken Gude, Corey Ciorciari, and Anna Perina February 8, 2017

Three weeks into the most erratic and reckless start to a presidency in modern American history, a dangerous theme is beginning to emerge: While emboldening terrorists with his dangerous policies and divisive rhetoric, President Donald Trump is seemingly laying the groundwork to blame a future attack on the very American institutions that attempt to check his power. The question needs to be asked: To what end?

Trump's actions have strengthened terrorists and adversaries

Trump's Muslim ban has strengthened the Islamic State and Iran, fueling radicalization

The Muslim ban plays right into the hands of the Islamic State and Iran, allowing them to push the narrative that America is provoking a war with Islam in order to gain credibility and radicalize new recruits.¹

- Jihadist groups have already applauded Trump's ban as a victory on social media, with one commenter writing that the ban "clearly revealed the truth and harsh reality behind the American government's hatred towards Muslims."
- The ban has compromised U.S. efforts in Iraq to work with local forces against the Islamic State. An Iraqi army counterterrorism commander said: "If America doesn't want Iraqis because we are all terrorists, then America should send its sons back to Iraq to fight the terrorists themselves."
- Iranian Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei thanked Trump, saying the ban revealed the "real face of America" and proved "what we have said for more than 30 years—that there is political, economic, moral and social corruption in the ruling system of the US."⁴

Trump's embrace of strongmen and promises to violate international law provide fodder for terrorist recruitment

Trump's embrace of strongmen, such as Russian President Vladimir Putin, and his belief in illegal tactics, including torture, provide recruitment tools for the Islamic State and other terrorist groups.

- Trump has fully embraced Putin, aligning America with Syrian President Bashar al-Assad, whose atrocities against the Syrian people have enabled and emboldened the Islamic State.⁵
- Trump may resurrect CIA "black sites" and send new prisoners to camps such as Guantanamo Bay.⁶
- Trump has repeatedly advocated for the use of torture and said he would intentionally kill the children of suspected terrorists.⁷

Trump has sparred with America's allies, undercutting the bulwark against terrorism

Trump has alienated key partners in the fight against terrorism even though more than 60 nations currently contribute to the U.S.-led coalition against the Islamic State.

- Trump has eroded confidence in America's commitment to defend its NATO allies, even though many member states are active participants in the anti-Islamic State campaign.⁸
- Trump scuffled with the prime minister of Australia, the third-largest contributor to the U.S. coalition against the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria. 9

Meanwhile, he is laying the groundwork to blame a future attack on those who attempt to check his power

Trump threatened a judge that blocked his Muslim ban, telling the American people to blame him and the courts if there is a terrorist attack

Since the decision, Trump has sent at least nine tweets about the judge to his 24 million followers:

• "Just cannot believe a judge would put our country in such peril. If something happens blame him and court system. People pouring in. Bad!"¹⁰

- "The judge opens up our country to potential terrorists and others that do not have our best interests at heart. Bad people are very happy!" 11
- "Because the ban was lifted by a judge, many very bad and dangerous people may be pouring into our country. A terrible decision" 12

Trump falsely accused the media of not covering terrorist attacks and implied they are doing so to invite another attack to boost their ratings

In a speech at MacDill Air Force Base, Trump said: "You've seen what happened in Paris and Nice. All over Europe, it's happening. It's gotten to a point where it's not even being reported. And in many cases, the very, very dishonest press doesn't want to report it. They have their reasons, and you understand that."

Trump blamed NATO for not 'taking care of terror'

Trump said that NATO had become "obsolete" because it is not "taking care of terror"— a comment later welcomed by the Kremlin.¹⁴

Ken Gude is a Senior Fellow with the National Security team, Corey Ciorciari is the Director of Policy and Research, and Anna Perina is a Campaign Research Associate at the Center for American Progress Action Fund.

Endnotes

- 1 Robert A. Pape, "Trump is making ISIS great again," The Boston Globe, January 30, 2017, available at https://www. bostonglobe.com/opinion/2017/01/30/trump-making-isisgreat-again/x9ZG80DbA02sumVnehehkN/story.html.
- 2 Joby Warrick, "Jihadist groups hail Trump's travel ban as a victory," The Washington Post, January 29, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/jihadist-groups-hailtrumps-travel-ban-as-a-victory/2017/01/29/50908986-e66d-11e6-b82f-687d6e6a3e7c_story. html?hpid=hp_rhp-top-table-main_jihadist-groups-635pm%3Ahomepage%2Fstory&utm_term=.650.
- 3 David Zucchino, "Travel Ban Drives Wedge Between Iraqi Soldiers and Americans," The New York Times, February 3, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/03/ world/asia/travel-ban-drives-wedge-between-iraqi-soldiersand-americans.html.
- 4 Al Jazeera, "Ayatollah Khamenei: Donald Trump shows real face of US," February 7, 2017, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/02/ayatollah-khamenei-donaldtrump-170207114954347.html.
- 5 Frederic C. Hof, "The Islamic State and Assad: Two sides of the same coin," The Washington Post, September 29, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ in-theory/wp/2016/09/29/the-islamic-state-and-assad-two $sides-of-the-same-coin/?utm_term=.21ab8980adc8.$
- 6 Josh Dawsey, "Trump team weighing orders on Guantanamo, cutting government," Politico, February 7, 2017, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2017/02/trumpguantanamo-government-cuts-234745.
- 7 Louis Jacobson, "Geneva Conventions bar Donald Trump's idea of killing terrorists' families, as Rand Paul says," Politi-Fact, December 17, 2015, available at http://www.politifact. com/truth-o-meter/statements/2015/dec/17/rand-paul/ rand-pauls-right-geneva-conventions-bar-donald-tru/.
- 8 The Economist, "Donald Trump seems to see allies as a burden," February 4, 2017, available at http://www.economist. com/news/united-states/21716034-nato-leaders-makepitch-president-donald-trump-seems-see-allies-burden; Kathleen J. McInnis, "Coalition Contributions to Countering the Islamic State" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2016), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/ R44135.pdf.

- 9 Jane Perlez, "Trump's Harsh Talk With Malcolm Turnbull of Australia Strains Another Alliance," The New York Times, February 2, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/02/02/world/australia/donald-trump-malcolm-turnbull-refugees.html; Australian Broadcasting Corporation, "Fact Check: Is Australia"s military contribution to the fight against Islamic State the second largest?", March 2, 2016, available at http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-12-22/fact-check-australias-contribution-against-islamicstate/6977668.
- 10 Donald J. Trump, "3:39 p.m., February 5, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/828342202174668800.
- 11 Donald J. Trump, "7:48 p.m., February 4, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/status/828042506851934209.
- 12 Donald J. Trump, "4:44 p.m., February 4, 2017," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/827996357252243456?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw.
- 13 David A. Graham, "Trump's Baseless Claim That the Media Covers Up Terror Attacks," The Atlantic, February 6, 2017, available at https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2017/02/trump-centcom-media-terror-coverup/515823/.
- 14 Heather Stewart, Alan Yuhas and Peter Walker, "Donald Trump's first UK post-election interview: Brexit a 'great thing," The Guardian, January 16, 2017, available at https:// www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/jan/15/trumpsfirst-uk-post-election-interview-brexit-a-great-thing; Alex Massie, "Trump to Europe: Drop Dead," Politico, January 16, 2017, available at http://www.politico.com/magazine/ story/2017/01/trump-to-europe-drop-dead-214640.